Pembroke

Civic League Board of Directors:

Pres: Teri Mikulka 497-5856

1st. Vice Pres: Walt Schriefer 497-3818

2nd. Vice Pres: John Reimer 497-4702

3rd. Vice Pres: Steve Riley 497-1448

Dir. Rec. Center

Treas: Marty Walsh 499-0375

Recordg. Sect: Mary Lowder 497-5125

Corspdg. Sect: Jean Weber 499-6193

Financial Sect: Dick Lowman 499-6263 Immed Past Pres: Jim Willenbrink

497-2057

Sal: Ann Williamson 499-3455

Bulletin Brd: August Thennet 497-2066

Boat Ramp: Roger Bell 499-6988

Earl Davis 497-7208

Directory Adendum: Mary Lowder 497-5125

Newsletter: Joanne Sibelius 497-1312

Civic League Meeting:

Thursday, April 21st. at Pembroke Elementary School, on Cathedral Dr. in the Cafeteria at 8:00. Our speaker will be a representative from VEPCO who will answer all those questions you've wanted to ask, and some you hadn't thought of, after a short presentation. Now is your chance to get some answers. ATTEND.

Entrance Way Work Day: Spring is here, and April is clean up month. There will be a work party teget our community entrance into s. pe on Saturday, April 23rd. at 10:00a.m. Bring your own tools, including hedge clippers, rakes and paint brushes (for latex paint, the Gazebo needs a coat of paint) To get all this done we need as much help* as possible.

1977-78 Nominations for Board of Dirs

Pres: Dick Voltz

lst. Vice Pres: August Thennet

2nd. Vice Pres: Joe Avoli

Treas: Dave Buermeyer

Jack Enoch

Fincl. Sect: Dick Lowman

Corresp. Sect: Joan Riccio

Kristi Armijo

Recording Sect: Mary Lowder

P. T. A. News:

April 19th. is the date of the next P.T.A. Meeting. At this time nominations will be presented for the 1977-78 officers. Immediately after this short business meeting will be the Pambroke Meadows Science Fair.

Worlds Worst Tongue Twister: The Sixth Sick Sheiks Sixth Sheeps Sick.

ECOS:

Curbside pickups for bundled and/or bagged newspapers will be on Monday April 11 and Monday April 25. If you are interested in obtaining Ecos newsletter (no charge) send your name and address to Ecos Box 6088, Norfolk, Va. 23508. For further information call 625-6000.

Piano Lessons:

Given in my home in Pembroke Meadows. \$3.50 per 2 hour lesson. For more information contact Shirley Davis at 499-9791.

Recreation Center:

Dues are due. Money must be in in order to use the pool when it opens. new members may call any Recreation or Civic League Member for information. Dues go to, Treasurer Jerry Flammger, 4308 Temple Court, Phone--490-3095.

Elephant Stew:
1 Elephant
2 Rabbits (optional)
brown gravy
salt and pepper to taste

Dice elephant (this should take about two months). Add enough brown gravy to cover diced elephant. Season to taste. Cook over kerosene stove for 4 weeks at medium flame. Serves 2,800. If more guest's are expected, add rabbits. But remember, most people don't like hare in their stew.

APRIL FOOL.

Trespassing:
If a property is posted with a NO
TRESPASSING sign, violating this sign
can lead to prosecution. If you have
any legal questions concerning your
rights as a homeowner with regard to
property laws in Va. Beach, questions
can be directed to the City Attorneys
Office, 427-4531.

Our Tax Laws: If a bill that you receive is itemized so that parts and labor are two separate items you can only be charged sales tax on the parts. If you walk into a florest and order flowers (plants etc.) to be delivered, you cannot be charged a cales tax on the delivery charge. However, if you phone the order in, the sales tax must be applied to the delivery charge as well as the floral order. DO NOT PAY MORE SALES TAX than you legally have to. (The above information was obtained for us by Colony Beach Florest, Pembroke Meadows Shopping Center, and Virginia Beach Engraving and Trophy Co.)

Pembroke Blvd. Beautification: The work on our entranceway is part of a beautification effort on the part of the Civic League and Garden Club. to improve and maintain the appearage of the entire length of Pembroke Bi ... To this end, we are also sending letters to all residents along the Blvd. asking their particular co-. operation. It is also important that all residents of the Meadows and Shores cooperate in reducing the unwightly litter being discarded along the street, and by paying your Civic League Dues which are used, among other things, to maintain the entranceway. Our entrance way "sets the tone" for our entire community and one real estate authority estimates that an attractive neighborhood entrance can add thousands of dollars to community property values by directly influencing the initial impression of prospective buyers.

Protect Yourself:

Have you taught your children to answer the phone, "Mikulka residen/ - Jennifer speaking?" According to t. police, this is wrong. Never give away information to people that you might not know. Children should be taught to answer "Hello". If your parents are not home and somebody calls for them you say they are busy and may I take a message? If you are ever attacked don't keep it a secret, report it to the police at once. Give information about the attacker so it won't happen to someone else. Police phone--427-5000. By Jennifer Mikulka

Second Median Strip:

The Civic League would like to express it's thanks to the Garden Club for their work in completing the second median strip. The second median strip will be the site of a plague dedicated to Dick Etter, Civic League Pres. in 1975, who died of a heart attack shortly after working there, two years ago. Thanks are also due to those members of the Junior Garden Club and Civic Le.

Found:
One Baseball mitt, for more information confact Hendrickson 499-6070.